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Wednesday 20 May 2020
Dear Parents and Carers,

We hope you and your families are well? We have missed your children very much and look forward to welcoming them back.

We are now in a position to be able to give further details about the phased return to school which will begin from Monday 8th June depending on government advice. Following Cheshire West and Chester’s advice in the attached letter, dated yesterday, 21/05/2020, we have made the decision to postpone opening from the 1 June until the 8 June at the earliest.  We will of course keep you informed of any changes as they happen.

It has been a very confusing few weeks with many conflicting reports in the media, some of which is inaccurate. Please be assured that we have always wanted to see our children return, but only when it is safe to do so, and I am sure you would fully agree with this. Due to the guidance in place, school will be a very different experience for your children when they do return, but they will know that they are still loved, cared for and looked after.

The guidance, as you may have seen, is plentiful. Over 15 documents were released over the course of last week.  We have built our plans around the current available guidance. 
These are our intentions:

FROM MONDAY 8 JUNE 2020:

We will have 4 ‘bubbles’. Those that have indicated on our survey that they wish to take up a place will be welcomed into school using a staggered start and finish time.   This will limit pedestrian traffic on the lane.  Parents will bring their child through the single gate, and exit through the double front gate.  Key worker children will be travelling in thorough the single gate and going all the way round the building to the rear intervention room door. The parents of this group will be able to continue and leave the playground via the gate near the school garden.  There will be a series of coloured signs on laminated A4 cards on the fence marking out 2m gaps, where we will expect our families to queue to ensure social distancing when dropping off and picking up.  Only one parent will be able to bring your child.
The bubbles will be as follows: (Please note all Key Worker children can be dropped off between 8.30 -9 a.m.)
	Bubble
	Year Group
	Classroom base
	Start time
	Finish time
	Entrance door
	Exit door

	Red
	Reception
	Class 1
	9.00-9.15
	3.30 (4.30 for Key Worker children)
	Front main entrance
	Front main entrance

	Green
	Year 1
	Class 2
	8.45-9.00
	3.15 (4.30 for Key Worker children)
	Class 3 entrance
	Class 3 entrance

	Blue
	Key worker Year 2,3,4,5
	Class 3
	8.30-9.00
	4.30 for Key Worker children
	Rear intervention room door
	Rear intervention room door

	Purple
	Year 6
	Class 4
	8.30-8.45
	3.00 (4.30 for Key Worker children)
	Class 4 entrance
	Class 4 entrance


When planning the return, one of our main priorities is to ensure, wherever possible, that when the Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 children return, they return to familiar teachers and familiar settings, and I am pleased to say that we have currently achieved this.  We passionately feel that this will help them to settle back into life at school, as so many parts of the school day, will be so different.  There will be one afternoon a week where every class teacher receives their legal entitlement of PPA (Planning, Preparation and Assessment time), which they will need more than ever.  They will all be monitoring and planning for children in school and at home.   This will be covered by one different person for each bubble.
Another key priority will be to focus on children’s mental health and well-being, as well as re-focusing and revisiting learning, so that no child is disadvantaged from still being at home. In addition on the daily timetable will be activities built to suit the children’s needs. The focus for our younger children will be phonics, reading and Maths in line with government guidance, and similarly Maths and English for the older children.  Whatever we are using in school, will be available on the home learning tab, and we recommend that the routines for home learning be continued if the children are working at home.

Playtimes and lunchtimes will also be slightly staggered to limit the number of children moving around the site. Lunches will be delivered to classrooms to be eaten there, or outside if the weather permits this.  A Midday Assistant will be allocated to each bubble and they will remain with this bubble for the duration of the phased return. Each Bubble will also have their own play space, and children will also be asked not to mix with any children from any other bubble. It is during this time that we cannot guarantee the children will socially distance. Children have a natural instinct and they will naturally be drawn to each other. We will encourage them to keep their distance and remind them of the new rules for playtimes, but need you to understand that this may not happen. Each bubble will have access to their own set of playground equipment which will be washed each day.

Within the classroom spaces, we have removed soft furnishings as recommended in the guidance.  We have also removed any unnecessary furniture.  We have seated the maximum number of tables for each bubble (Rec-11, Y1-15, Y6-11, Key worker-15), to ensure that moving forward if anyone changes their mind we will be able to fit your child in, and still stick to the guidance.

In Year 6 and in the key worker bubble the children will be seated as near to 2m apart wherever possible, but we cannot guarantee this.  In year 1 due to the size of the room, this is slightly less but still the tables are clearly separated.  In Reception there is some flexibility and common sense in the current guidelines, and we are awaiting further clarification.  They will be able to sit, work and play with their friends.  On a daily basis, any toys that they have played with will be cleaned thoroughly.   Equipment will not be shared across class bubbles.  In Year 1, 6 and the key worker group, children will be provided with a tray for their books and pencils in a pencil case provided by school. They can only bring in a small soap bag with their own packet of tissues, hand gel and hand cream, to keep in school.  These items will also be available in class also, but you may prefer for them to have their own. 
The government does not recommend the use of PPE for school staff or children while in school, but recommends that it is available (we do have stocks in school). If a child or a member of staff develops symptoms, or when dealing with first aid or sickness, they will be worn. I have seen reports of schools not administering First Aid, or helping with toileting mishaps. We will always ensure the safety of our pupils and staff come first and if a child needs to be cared for, then we will always do so. With regard to toileting incidents, the children have always been encouraged to clean themselves and we will continue to do this in line with our own school policy. If they are unable to, you may be contacted. I have also read reports of children only being able to go to the toilet at set times. Our children will be able to go when needed, however due to the size of the toilet facilities, only one child at a time from each bubble will be able to enter the toilets. In the case of an emergency, which we know happens, we will not stop any child from using the toilet.  The toilets will be shared by two bubbles, and will be clearly labelled with which bubble uses which sink/cubicle.

Our wonderful cleaner/caretaker Brian will be working each day from 10 a.m. until 6 p.m.  He will be continually moving around toilets and communal areas, concentrating on cleaning areas such as switches, handles, child height surfaces on doors and cupboards.  Children will not really be moving around through the school except to go out for playtimes or outdoor learning, but when they do, Smart Walking will be encouraged which will reduce the amount of contact they make with people and objects. Bins will be emptied much more frequently and for tissue waste, lidded bins have been purchased as recommended by healthcare professionals.
All measures that were put in place prior to the school closure still stand:

· No book bags, only snack and packed lunch where appropriate.  
· The children will be provided with cups in school for drinking.  
· School lunches and snacks will be available, and can be ordered through School Comms.  Andrea will be providing a limited menu of sandwiches, wraps, crisps, salad, fruit, yoghurt etc., and will also serve hot items such as hot dogs, burgers, pizza, jacket potato etc.  It will all be served in throw- away containers, as currently we feel our priority is to reduce all risks of transmission of germs.  As the lunches are going to be served in classrooms or outside and not the hall, this also reduces journeys back and forth to the kitchen.  

· At all times, good hand hygiene will be reinforced within school. The children will be asked to wash their hands on arrival, before and after any activity, break-time and lunch time, which will be supervised. We also have hand sanitiser available for each bubble.

· Lidded bins have been purchased for each classroom and toilet for ‘catch it, kill it, bin it’.

· Children will be expected to come into school each day in clean clothes, uniform where possible.  Also important, please do not send your child to school with shoelaces if they cannot fasten them independently. 

I personally wanted to add that as a parent myself, I completely appreciate and fully respect the decision that you have made whether to send your child back to school if they are eligible on 8 June 2020.  The government have said there will be no fines imposed if parents choose to keep their child at home. 
The vast majority of our families have now responded to the survey.  Thank you.  For those that are eligible, may we request that if you have currently replied with  ‘no’ or ‘don’t know’, if you change your mind and wish to take up a place, you will need to let us know in advance of 8 June 2020, and cannot unfortunately just turn up.  To increase opportunity to socially distance, staff have removed any tables that will not being used, increasing floor space within their bubble.
Until the government changes guidance, we will unfortunately NOT BE ABLE TO OFFER PLACES TO YEAR 2,3,4,5 who are not children of  key workers as we do not have the space to create any more bubbles.

We appreciate that there is a great deal of information to take in here, and that you may therefore have questions that remain unanswered.  My answer to you is please get in touch, and I will do my absolute utmost to provide any further information you may need.  What I will not be able to do however, is make a decision for you.  My heart goes out to each and every one of you, and one day, we hope to be able to return to the Aston we know and love.  Until then, I hope that you will see that we have tried incredibly hard to retain as much of our special unique identity, whilst importantly keeping everyone safe and following government and local authority guidance. If you wish to see our full risk assessment, it is available on the policy area of the school website.  
Take care and hope to see you soon

Kind Regards

Anna Plant
Head Teacher
Aston Lane, Aston, Cheshire, WA7 3DB

Tel/Fax:  01928 711953  E-Mail:  head@aston.cheshire.sch.uk
Head Teacher:  Mrs A Plant

